Chamorro Land Trust Commission

P.O. Box 2950 Hagatiia, Guam 96932 Phone: 475-4251 Fax: 477-8082

COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES
Dept. of Land Management Conference Room, Anigua
April 27, 2005; 4:05pm

. CALL TO ORDER

Meeting was called to order at 4:05pm by Chairman Delfin Damian. Present
were Commissioner Annie Perez, Commissioner David Matanane,
Commissioner Oscar Calvo and Administrative Director Thomas Elliott.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES (March 9, 2005)

Commissioner Matanane moved to approve the minutes of March 9,
2005 subject to corrections. Commissioner Perez seconded the
motion. There were no objections, MOTION PASSED.

lll. OLD BUSINESS

The Administrative Director informed the Commission that the agenda had
been revised to include the following:

Under Old Business item #6 — Ruel Valencia/Ernest Wusstig;

Under New Business item #2 — Historic Preservation Office and item #5 —
Victor B. Duenas request for additional acreage.

Commissioner Matanane made a motion to approve the revised
agenda. Commissioner Perez seconded the motion. There were no
objections, MOTION PASSED.

1. Ypao Point
Re: Procurement Discussion/Negotiations

Chairman Damian commented that the Commission was informed this
morning that the YTT negotiators had confirmed their arrival Saturday night
and had also confirmed to be here next week Wednesday for us to
negotiate. According to the Chairman the negotiators are here to stay for
the entire duration until the contract or the lease is signed.

Commissioner Calvo commented that he would like Mr. Elliott to establish
hold on the Ypao Point issues. Commissioner Calvo commented that he
knows that Mr. Dungca was tasked to oversee the project and that he
doesn’t have any problems with that but that Mr. Elliott should also be
working side by side with Mr. Dungca so that he is not left out.

The Administrative Director commented that there are several people here
today for the specific purpose of listening to the negotiations that would have
taken place should the investors arrive on time.
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The Administrative Director commented that perhaps it is time that the Commission
impose a time limitation on the investors which may have already been stated during
the TaskForce meetings. The delay is unreasonable at this point and the Commission
needs to put the developers on notice that it is time to come to the table.

Commissioner Matanane commented that the TaskForce has already been dissolved
and now it is between the Commission and the developers.

Chairman Damian stated that he will draft a letter to the developers with the
Commission’s signatures informing them of the Commission’s concerns on the
constant delay on the project and to make sure that we are on record that time is
running out.

Commissioner Perez requested that the letter also state that any transactions between
the developer in the process of the negotiations should be directed to Mr. Elliott
instead of Mr. Dungca. Mr. Elliott is the official person in charge of the Land Trust and
we can just keep Mr. Dungca on a counseling task.

Chairman Damian commented that Commissioner Perez’s request will be put on the
letter which should be done by tomorrow afternoon.

Chairman Damian commented that prior to the Commission taking helm there was
work done by the Ypao Point TaskForce relative to producing an RFP. The RFP was
then sent to GSA which is the process we have been using.

Commissioner Matanane made a motion to continue using the procurement
process for future development as we continue to adopt new policies subject to
change by the Commission. Commissioner Calvo seconded the motion. There
were no objections, MOTION PASSED.

Commissioner Matanane inquired if Attorney Phillips’s requests has been
accommodated.

The Administrative Director commented yes and that he is still asking for some
additional information which was forwarded to Mr. Dungca. According to the
Administrative Director, Mr. Dungca has been working with Attorney Phillips making
sure all his needs are met.

2. Ramon Torres

The Administrative Director commented that Mr. Ramon Torres since as far back
as1995 has been communicating with the Land Trust Commission. Based on the
timeline on record there are some uncertainty as to what Mr. Torres’s status is relative
to being entitled to the 20 acres which at one point was awarded and at another point
was denied. Back in December 1998, Mr. Torres was provided a letter from the
Chamorro Land Trust Commission where he was quoted a rate for the square meters
he was awarded at that time. Since then there was a lease and survey authorization
issued to Mr. Torres and nothing else transpired after that other than the fact that for
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whatever reason the Land Trust staff has continued to place other applicants in the
area designated for Mr. Torres. This has since reduced his acreage and consequently
we are having to try to come up with some solutions to his dilemma and to provide him
closure on his request.

Ramon Torres informed the Commission that he is a retiree from GPA and is a
rancher from Yigo. Mr. Torres is here today to follow up on the status of obtaining land
for him and his family. The last time he was here before the Commission was on
November 18, 2004. According to the minutes of the November 18, 2004 Commission
meeting Ramon Torres informed the Commission that when the Commission first
started accepting applications he had submitted one application for him and his sons
Erie and Raymond. Ever since the beginning the Trust never objected to that. Mr.
Torres was entertained up until 1997 when his application for 20 acres was approved
and his two sons were not identified on the approval. On August 1997 Mr. Torres
informed former Chairman Joseph Gumataotao on what is he going to do with the 20
acres that the Commission approved. His sons will be raising cows, goats and pigs
and the area is not enough. The Chairman’s comments from the September 23, 1997
meeting was “Commissioner Gumataotao suggested that Mr. Torres accept the 20
acres and then the Commission can work with his other sons on their grazing
application.”

Ramon Torres commented that he was approved since 1998 and then it was
rescinded due fo an error made by the Commission. He applied according to the
Chamorro Land Trust record on December 4, 1995 and his application was processed
before his date and time was up. According to Mr. Torres the error hasn’t been
corrected until May of this year when he called the Trust and said that his application
was approved in 1998 and then rescinded. Within 3 weeks he was called and
informed that he would have to come down because the Commission has approved
his application. Mr. Torres stated that he went in and got his application notarized and
processed. Mr. Torres is here before the Commission because of his two sons who
were left out and inquired if there is any way this Commission can see what they can
do regarding the application. The problem is Mr. Torres got his 20 acres approved
then rescinded and the status is up in the air. Now his two sons cannot be processed
because their application has not yet come on the first come, first served basis. Mr.
Torres’s sons Emest Torres applied on December 4, 1995 and Raymond Torres on
August 19, 1997. The Commission has processed applications only on December 2,
1995. Of the 9,000 plus applicants, 3,300 applications were made on December 2,
1995. One-third of the applications were made on the first day.

Ramon Torres informed the Commission that he has a map on the tract of land which
consists of 37.5 acres.

Mr. Torres is requesting the Commission to consider his sons applications because
there is no other land that can be used for grazing in the same area where he is at.

Mr. Torres commented that if he keeps his mouth shut there won’t be any cows or
goats anywhere on Guam. The Torres’ have to send their goats to Saipan because of
the situation here. Up till now they are still there and there are 50 cows waiting to
come to Guam to be raised here.
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Chairman Damian commented that previous Land Trust members bypassed
procedures and that is the reason why he was led to believe that Commission would
be granting his son’s applications.

The Administrative Director suggested that the Commission members wait for a written
briefing report from the staff before they make a decision on the matter. There may be
some liabilities that the Commission owes to Mr. Torres for leading him on like that.
The Commission does not have any obligations to his sons right now but rather to the
people who are standing in line first. Although it wasn’t this Commission who
approved Mr. Torres’s situation, none the less he has a 20 acre lease on a piece of
property in Yigo that someone who lined up ahead of him could have had.

The reason why Mr. Torres is here is to request for the additional acreage. His
application and his son’s applications were not denied ever since only until November
18, 2004 that the former Administrative Director Joseph Borja is now objecting to it.

Mr. Torres commented that his sons paid their processing fee on the same day that he
did.

Continuing on the November 18, 2004 minutes Mr. Torres commented that the
Administrative Director informed the Commissioners that the written staff report would
be provided to the Commission no later than Thursday. This is also the reason why
Mr. Torres is here today.

Commissioner Perez made a motion to table the situation until all the findings are
available so that the Commission can properly act on it rather than repeat the same
mistake that was made. Commissioner Matanane seconded the motion. There were
no objections, MOTION PASSED.

Vice-Chair Pangelinan commented that in so far as Mr. Torres’s sons, the Commission
can address that now. The Commission has to stick to procedures and his sons did
not apply on the first day. The Commission can’t entertain his sons application until it
comes to their date and time.

Ramon Torres stressed that up till now the Commission is still working with applicants
who had applied on December 2, 1995.

Ramon Torres commented that when his application was first approved he was given
the authorization to apply for utilities and had fenced the area. The parcel of land that
was issued fo him was already surveyed. This time around he was moved to another
location which consists of 37 acres which is why he insisted on it because there are
very few people in the area. Mr. Torres questions the Commission on why nothing has
been said or done on the application he had submitted for him and his two sons when
the former Commission Chairman acknowledged it in 1997.

Chairman Damian inquired from the Administrative Director if that could be done.

The Administrative Director commented that it is one application per person.
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Ramon Torres commented that when he knew his application was on the list to be
processed he went to Guam Power Authority and inquired on the used telephone
poles. The poles are still on the property and the past Commission had offered him to
remove it to where he was to be moved. Mr. Torres stated that the poles remain
where they are because he knows that is the only location that is possible for his
family’s use.

Ramon Torres inquired that because the previous property issued to him was already
surveyed and then the approval was rescinded if the tract that he was relocated to can
be surveyed before he moves in.

Chairman Damian informed Mr. Torres that the Commission will be reviewing all the
information before a decision can be made.

Ramon Torres commented that this is the only tract that has 37 acres.

Chairman Damian commented that Mr. Torres’s situation will be entertained at the
next meeting pending all information.

Mr. Torres commented that this is the first meeting he has attended since the
November 18, 2004 which is why he is here. Mr. Torres wants to know the status of
his situation. The reason why Mr. Torres is requesting for an additional 17 acres on
the tract that he was supposed to have moved onto is because he had solicited a
surveyor which quoted the following on August 20, 2004. They will attempt to survey
and map as nearly as possible the 20 acres of the 35 or 37 available. They won't
know the exact acreage available until they have surveyed the boundary and provided
the easement and other considerations required by the Chamorro Land Trust
Commission who must provide access to neighboring lots if necessary. They have
already started preliminary work for Ted Concepcion on the south, approximately 15
acres of the lot. Doing the survey and the mapping for both Ramon Torres and Ted
Concepcion, entries will result in consideration saving for both of them since there will
be field work, research and mapping paper, common efforts which are common to
both new lots. This proposal will be best only on doing one map which will solve Mr.
Torres’s northern and Ted’s southern portion.

Mr. Torres commented that he selected the northern and the southern was supposed
to be the 17 acres that he is requesting for.

Mr. Torres stated that he was not given any information from the Chamorro Land Trust
Commission not until he requested for survey and this is again another individual who
will be moving in on the southern part of the lot.

Mr. Torres informed the Commission that he can prove to the Commission that his son
Ernie Torres applied in 1995 and this other individual applied in 1998. Mr. Torres
inquired on where is the logic here that it says first come, first served.

Mr. Torres commented that Teddy Concepcion applied on September 23, 1997 at
10:34am.
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The Administrative Director commented that according to the Commission’s records in
August 22, 1997 the Board moved to approve 20 acres for Mr. Torres and that motion
passed. Then approximately a year later on October 6, 1998, there was a
recommendation that the Board disapprove the lease after it was awarded. The
Commission met on November 25, 1998 and based on a letter dated November 27,
1998 the Board denied Mr. Torres’s agricultural lease until his date and time is
reached and that is the reasoning.

Mr. Torres stated that he was approved for the 20 acres by former Director Felix
Dungca. The reason why he came here at the last meeting is because he is asking for
the other applicants who joined him. Of course the application was one for three
people but it states individually what he has to do and what his sons have to do. Mr.
Torres informed the Commission that he will be farming, his son Raymond will be
raising cows and pigs and his son Ernie will be raising goats. The processing fee is
paid on the same day that Mr. Torres had paid.

Mr. Torres commented on why should the former Administrative Director note that at
the last meeting that the application is only for one person when he was there when
we had all of this going on.

Commissioner Matanane inquired from Mr. Torres if he along with his sons had paid
the $50 processing fee.

Mr. Torres commented yes and that he and his son Ernie paid in 1995 and Raymond
paid in 1998.

Commissioner Calvo inquired from Mr. Torres that when he submitted the application if
it was for all three of them.

Mr. Torres commented yes.

Chairman Damian stated that the Commission needs to make a decision on it and that
the former Commission had already approved it. For the Commission now they are all
in agreement that it was an erroneous move on the Land Trust part to approve the
application for three people in one. Chairman Damian commented that this is not a
mistake on Mr. Torres and that it is the Trust’s responsibility to let him know at that
time that the Commission would not accept it because it is supposed to be one
application per person. The Land Trust needs to swallow up the mistake and we need
to correct the wrong. In line with the Teddy Concepcion situation it is already a
mistake to award a piece of property that has already been awarded.

Chairman Damian commented that according to Mr. Torres one of his sons applied in
1995 and the other in 1997. Through the error of the Land Trust during the years of
the late 90s they went ahead and provided access to the property to Mr. Concepcion
by not following the first come rule which also causes another dilemma.
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Chairman Damian commented that once the Commission decides whether to accept
Mr. Torres’s application as three or if we accept Mr. Torres’s as one application and
his sons are not going to be covered on that then everything will fall into place.

Commissioner Perez recommended that through the oversight of the Land Trust
personnel that were administering this application that the Torres’ family rewrite an
application for each member who already had paid just so that we would have a record
of each individual. We, the Commission members have to take that fault now
regardless if we are the ones who did it or not. | recommend that they separately put
their names on separate applications because the money had already been received.
Mr. Torres and his sons should have the property as what was to be given in
compliance with what he is requesting for.

Commissioner Matanane clarified from Mr. Torres if his sons had already made
separate applications.

Ramon Torres commented no.

Commissioner Perez commented that it was probably just the payment where 2 was
paid in 1995 and 1 in 1997. The Commission has received the payment and property
was not given correctly to the person who has applied. As a Commission member,
Commissioner Perez commented that she doesn’t want to be tarnished with that kind
of situation, that we oversee and we cannot swallow our mistake.

Commissioner Calvo reiterated that it is not Mr. Torres’s fault and we have to take the
bull by the horn. Commissioner Calvo commented that from here on the Commission
should screen the application and make sure that it is for one person only.

Chairman Damian commented that the Commission would need to have legal counsel
look into this because we are back dating an application here and we need to make
sure that it holds. We need to make sure that once we submit an application and back
date it that there is something in authority for the Commission to do that.

Mr. Torres commented that in regards to the survey information that he had provided
regarding Mr. Concepcion his question is not only because his son Ernie applied
earlier than him but that Mr. Concepcion also applied and had an arrendo with Dept. of
Agriculture. Mr. Concepcion’s application that is with Dept. of Agriculture is not for Lot
7151.

Chairman Damian inquired from Mr. Torres if he is informing the Commission that Mr.
Concepcion is on arrendo land with the Dept. of Agriculture.

Mr. Torres commented yes and that Dept. of Agriculture had given the Chamorro Land
Trust Commission a list of all the arrendo with Dept. of Agriculture.

Chairman Damian inquired from the Administrative Director if Lot 7151 is in the
Commission’s inventory and if Mr. Concepcion is still occupying the property.



